




The regular meeting of the B.C. pipers’ Association was held in the 
Canadian Legion Hall, Jan. 22nd 1951, with the President, Mr. Donald 
MacDonald, in the chair. 
 
Moved by Mr. A. Kirk and seconded by Mr. Charles MacKenzie that the minutes 
of the previous meeting be adopted as read.   CARRIED 
 
The Secretary read a letter from the R.C.A. Victor Company regarding the 
making of records for our Association, and was instructed to write the 
company again and obtain prices for both shellac and vinylite records in 
the amounts of 1,000: 2,000: 3,000: 4,000: & 5,000. 
 
The President was instructed to invest $1500 of the Association’s funds in 
Dominion Government bonds and to buy them in denominations of 2 500 dollars 
and 5 100 dollars. 
 
The delegates in the United Scottish Auditoriums Ltd. Were chosen as 
follows: Mr. George Hay, Mr. Charles MacKenzie & the Secretary. 
 
Mr. Ed Esson read a letter from Mr. Calvin Biggar who is now in Scotland 
who suggested that a tape recording machine be obtained there and he would 
use it to make recordings of various prominent pipers. Afterwards he would 
sell the machine and send the recordings back to Vancouver, to be the 
property of our Association. 
 
Moved by Mr. Charles MacKenzie and seconded by Mr. Rod MacVicar that the 
sum of 100 pounds be made available to Mr. Biggar for the purpose of making 
these recordings. 
 
Committees for the Indoor Meet were chosen as follows: 
 
Scorers: Mr. Rod MacVicar and one other 
Doorkeepers: Mr. A Kirk and Mr. Charles MacKenzie. 
Prompters for contestants: Mr. A. MacDonald & Mr. J.K. MacKenzie. 
Assisting Young Pipers in Tuning: Mr. George Allan. 
 
There being no further business the meeting adjourned. 
 
 
D. MacDonald  President.   D. Urquhart__ Secretary 







The regular meeting of the B.C. Pipers’ Association was held on Feb. 19th, 
1951, in the Canadian Legion Hall with the President in the chair. 
 
The minutes of the previous meeting were adopted as read. 
 
A new member Mr. Briggs was introduced by Mr. Nellies and welcomed into our 
Association. 
 
Mr. Hay reported briefly on the United Scottish Auditorium meeting saying 
that the offer of the City for the lot on Broadway was to be definitely 
turned down, the amount being offered was $14,000. Mr. Fiddes wanted the 
Auditorium to be proceeded with as soon as the time was opportune and 
increased his offer of assistance from $25,000 to $50,000. 
 
Mr. Douglas who was also present at the Scottish Auditorium meeting said 
that the sum of $200,000 would be required to build a suitable building.  
 
It was decided that 4 Piping Judges would be required for the Indoor Meet. 
2 Drumming judges and 1 Dancing judge.  The piping judges would judge both 
Professional and Amateur piping. 
Mr. MacMillan, Mr. Ian Duncan, and Donald Graham were suggested as possible 
Piping Judges. If any of these come they would receive their boat fare and 
$10. The Vancouver judges would receive $10 each. 
 
Mr. Douglas suggested a sign be placed in front of the Seaforth Armouries 
and in the event of refreshments being served that Mr. Forman be contacted. 
 
Committee to attend to matters connected with the Armouries were chosen as 
follows: Mr. G. Sinclair, Mr. Ed Esson, Mr. D. MacDonald, & Mr. George 
Allan. 
 
Mr. Esson reported that Robert Wilson will definitely return here this year, 
and he suggested that the same joint sponsorship as year be arranged. 
 
Moved by Mr. G. Sinclair and seconded by Mr. C. MacKenzie that delegates be 
appointed by the President to meet the Caledonians if required.  CARRIED 
 
Mr. Sinclair suggested that the International Cinema be considered as a 
possible place to have the Robert Wilson concert this year. 
 
Mr. Hay reported that the St. Andrews and Caledonian Society will have to 
pay 5% of the gross receipts of their games if they are to have Athletic 
events as in former years. 
 
Mr. Douglas suggested that if the various bands appearing at the Caledonian 
Games were given appearance money, more bands would be attracted to that 
event. 
 
There being no further business the meeting adjourned. 
 
President Chas MacKenzie (acting)  Secretary______________ 





 
 
    Balance Sheet of the 19th Annual Gathering held in 
    Seaforth Armory March 10th 1951. 
 
 
Receipts  Donations  379.00 
   Gate   175.70 
   Entries   20.50 
          $575.20    575.20 
 
 
 
Expenses Mc&Mc Prizes ---  350.00 
  B.C. Tax -------    7.94 
  H. Telford -----    4.34 
  Rent Armory ----   35.00 
  Advertising ----   17.85 
  Printing -------   28.64 
  Judges Fees ----   47.65 
  Secretary’s Exp.   11.32 
  Photos bought --   10.00 
          $512.74    512.74 
       NET PROFIT   $ 62.46 
      Mr. F.M. Ross     50.00 
      Total Profit    112.46 









 The regular meeting of the B.C. Pipers Association was held on March 
19th 1951 in the Canadian Legion Hall. In the Absence of the President Mr. C. 
MacKenzie occupied the chair. 
 
 The Secretary read the financial report of our 19th Annual Gathering, 
which showed a net profit of $62.46. 
 
 A letter from the Scottish Auditorium Ltd. Was read to the meeting and 
Mr. Hay and the Secretary were appointed to attend the forthcoming meeting. 
 
 It was suggested that in the event of our next Annual Gathering being 
held in the Seaforth Armory a suitable raised platform be placed in front 
of the stage for the pipers. 
 
 Moved by Mr. W. Lamont and seconded by Mr. G. Sinclair that the offer 
of Mr. Alex Loblaw to donate a new trophy with miniatures be accepted and 
that the Secretary write a letter of thanks to him.  carried 
 
 Moved by Mr. W. Lamont and seconded by Mr. G. Sinclair that our next 
meeting be held in the Seaforth Armory on the third Thursday in April.  
           carried 
 
 Mr. Ed Esson read a letter from the Victoria Pipers’ Association 
announcing their Annual Gathering on April 14th. 
 
 There was some discussion regarding a new class of pipers who would be 
bandsmen only with one competition reserved for them at our next Annual 
Gathering, and also some discussion regarding setting the piobaireachd 
tunes which could be played at the next Annual Gathering. 
 
 There being no further business the meeting adjourned. 
 
_____________________ President  D Urquhart  Secretary 







The Annual Meeting of the B.C. Pipers Association was held on April 19th 
1951 in the Seaforth Armory with the President Donald MacDonald in the 
chair. 
 
The minutes of the previous meeting were adopted as read. 
 
The Secretary read a letter from the Highland Games Association asking that 
our Association send a delegate to Seattle to a meeting of their 
organization on Sunday April 22nd and Mr. W. Lamont was instructed by the 
meeting to attend. 
 
Moved by Mr. J. MacKenzie & seconded by Mr. A. Kirk that the bill of Helen 
Telford be paid.     CARRIED 
 
Moved by Mr. W. Lamont and seconded by Mr. C. MacKenzie that a MacCrimmon 
medal be bought for D. Rankin the winner of the Piobaireachd competition. 
       CARRIED 
 
The officers for the coming year were President Pipe Major Edmund Esson 
       Vice President Donald MacDonald 
       Secretary D. Urquhart. 
 
All by acclimation. 
 
The following members comprise the Executive for the coming year. 
 
Mr. R.F. MacRae, Mr. W. Lamont, Mr. Rod MacVicar, Mr. A. Kirk, Mr. C. 
MacKenzie, Mr. J.K. MacKenzie, Mr. A. Finlayson, Mr. D. Murray, Mr. George 
Hay, Mr. H. Harmon, Mr. J. Macauley, Mr. S. Nellies, Mr. Gordon Sinclair & 
Mr. F. McIvor. 
 
Auditors for the coming year are Mr. J. McHardy and Mr. R.F. MacRae. 
 
Trustees for the coming year are Mr. R.F. MacRae, Mr. G. Hay, & Mr. J.K. 
MacKenzie. 
 
The Committee to go to Haney on Sunday April 22nd. Chairman Mr. Donald 
MacDonald, Mr. D. Murray and the Secretary. 
 
Chairman of the committee to assist on the field at Haney on the 24th of May 
will be Mr. D. Murray, assisted by Mr. C. MacKenzie, Mr. G. Hay, Mr. F. 
McIvor and Mr. Macaulay. 
 
Moved by Mr. D. MacDonald and seconded by Mr. F. McIvor that Mr. W. Lamont 
and Mr. G. Sinclair be appointed to play for the dancer at the Haney Games 
and that their names be submitted to the committee at Haney. CARRIED 
 
Moved by Mr. W. Lamont and seconded by Mr. D. MacDonald that Mr. W. 
Campbell be recommended as sole judge of the professional events and that 
Mr. W. Barrie or Mr. D. Rankin be recommended as sole judge of the amateur 
events.        CARRIED 
 
Alternative judges for Professional events Mr. Alex Johnson, Mr. J. 
MacMillan (Victoria) and Mr. W. Douglas 
 
Alternative judges for the amateur events. Professional competitors on the 
field. 



Captain T. Mitchell was suggested as a band judge. 
 
Mr. Cy Drake was suggested as Drumming Judge. 
 
Moved by Mr. W. Lamont and seconded by Mr. C. MacKenzie that this 
Association donate prizes for a Haney and District Amateur Piping 
Competition, or failing that, our Association would donate the Amateur 
prizes the whole amount no to exceed $50.  CARRIED 
 
Captain Thomas Mitchell was suggested as an instructor for a projected Air 
Force Girls Band. 
 
Mr. D. MacDonald suggested that the membership cards at the end of the year 
instead of in April. 
 
The Secretary was instructed to purchase a carrying case for the records of 
the Association and also to purchase two books one for photographic records 
and the other for newspaper records. 
 
A hearty vote of thanks to our retiring President was given by the meeting. 
 
There being no further business the meeting adjourned. 
 
 
 
_____________________ President  __________________ Secretary. 
 
 







 An executive meeting of the B.C. Pipers Association was held in the 
Seaforth Armouries on May ?. 
 
 Minutes of the previous meeting were adopted as read. 
 
 The matter of Band classification was brought up by the President who 
wished the meeting to clarify tha A & B class bands status. 
 
 Mr. Horn suggested that no military company or civic bands be allowed 
to compete in the B band competition. 
 
 The President stated that in his opinion the reason for forming a A & 
B class was to give certain bands a chance to win against a group of bands 
in their own competitive class. 
 
 Mr. MacRae thought the decision to enter the A or B class sgould be 
left to the band itself since the prizes for A class would be more 
attractive than the B class and each band would enter the most suitable 
class of their accord. 
 
 Mr. Esson didn’t think the Association should take the responsibility 
of classifying the bands into A & B class. He suggested that the pipe 
majors of each band on the field take a ballot classifying the various 
bands into A Class and B class. 
 
 Mr. D. MacDonald suggested our Association should draw up a set of 
rules classifying bands into A or B. 
 
 Moved by Mr. Donald MacDonald and seconded by Mr. F. McIvor that Mr. W. 
Lamont and Mr. G. Sinclair be appointed to play for the dancers at the 
Haney Games and that their names be given to the committee at Haney.  
            CARRIED 
 
 Moved by Mr. W. Lamont and seconded by Mr. D. MacDonald that Mr. W. 
Campbell be recommended as sole judge for professional events and that Mr. 
W. Barrie or Mr. D. Rankin be recommended as sole judge for the amateur 
events.         CARRIED 
 
 Alternative judges for professional events Mr. Alex Johnson, Mr. J. 
MacMillan Victoria and Mr. W. Douglas. 
 
 Alternative judges for amateur events. Professional competitors form 
the field. 
 
 Captain T. Mitchell was suggested as Band judge. (Deportment) 
 
 Drumming judge to be Cy Drake if available. 
 
 
E Esson  President   ____________________ Secretary 
 
 
 
Note:  The editor realizes that there seems to be some duplication in this 
page but was unable to determine what went where so leaves it up to the 
reader… 
 





 
 
 
B.C. Pipers Association Regulations to Classify A & B bands where 
competition is concerned is as follows 
 
A Class  Open 
B Class  Restricted. The following clauses to apply debarring 
 
 No 1  Any band which has competed and won a prize in open  
   competition in the past five years. 
 
 No 2  Any band which has won a B class competition in the  
   previous year 
 
Moved by Rob MacRae seconded by J. Horn that both clauses will be accepted 
and entered in our books as stated. 
 
       Carried unanimously, 

        Signed E. Esson 
           Pres. 
 
 
Moved and seconded by C. MacKenzie and R. MacIver that the bill of 15.30 
for engraving be paid.   Passed unanimously. 
 

        Signed E. Esson 
           Pres. 
 
 
  Adjourned  9.40 PM 
  _________________________ 







The regular meeting of the B.C. Pipers Association was held in the Seaforth 
Armoury at 8pm June 21st 1951. 
 
In the absence of the President and Vice-President Mr. Rod MacVicar 
occupied the chair. 
 
Moved by Mr. G. Sinclair and seconded by Mr. D. Murray that the bills of 
Helen Telford and Jacoby Bros be paid.     Carried 
 
The Secretary was instructed to write to the Seattle Games Committee asking 
them for the fees they had proposed to pay the judges and also the two 
pipers required for the dancing competitions. 
 
Mr. Bailey of the Caledonian Society told the meeting that all dancing and 
piping events must be over before 2pm. After that time there will be the 
official openening the Beauty Queen contest and the massed bands. This is 
made necessary because the stadium is required for a baseball game and must 
be vacated by 6pm. The bandsmen competition will be held this year. The 
novice piping competition will start at 8.30 am. 
 
Six piping judges will be required and the following names were given to Mr. 
Bailey. 
 
For Professional Piping   For Amateur Piping 
1. Alex Johnson     1. Ken MacLeod 
2. W. Campbell     2. Albert Whyte 
3. J. MacMillan of Victoria   3. W. Barrie 
 
Mr. Gordon Sinclair suggested that $15 should be the minimum fee for 
judging but Mr. Bailey thought that $12.50 for professional & $10 for 
amateur was the most the Society would allow. 
 
Mr. MacVicar agreed to look into the cost of a piping platform. 
 
There being no further business the meeting adjourned. 
 
_______________________   ___________________________ 
 
 





The regular meeting of the B.C. Pipers Association was held on July 19th 
1951 in the Seaforth Armouries. 
 
The minutes of the previous meeting adopted as read. 
 
In the absence of the President, the Vice President Mr. D. MacDonald 
occupied the chair. 
 
Mr. Rod MacRae suggested that, in regard to a proposed piping platform, 
pallet boards should be used. 
 
Mr. Rod MacVicar reported that the cost of two piping platforms made from 
1” plywood 16x16 would be approximately #300.00. 
 
This matter was left in abeyance for the time being. 
 
Mr. D. MacDonald said that the Irish Fusiliers were placed third in the 
Haney Games and received no prize. There were four bands eligible to play 
but one did not compete. 
 
The Secretary was instructed to write to both Haney and the St. Andrews and 
Caledonian society that this was not according to our rules, and that the 
winner of the B competition should have been compelled to play in the A 
competition. 
 
Moved by George Allan and seconded by Mr. M. Nicholson that $100 be donated 
to the Seaforth Fund.       Carried 
 
There being no further business the meeting adjourned.. 
 
 
 
____________________________    ___________________ 





The regular meeting of the B.C. Pipers Association was held in the Seaforth 
Armoury on Aug. 16th 1951. 
 
In the absence of both the President and the Vice President, Mr. Rod MacRae 
occupied the chair. 
 
The minutes of the previous meeting were adopted as read. 
 
The Secretary was instructed to obtain official permission to hold the 
meetings in the Armoury. 
 
Moved by Mr. Nicholson and seconded by Mr. A. Kirk that the bill of John 
McHardy be left over till the next meeting.  Carried 
 
There was considerable discussion regarding the publication of original 
tunes and Mr. Malcolm Nicholson agreed to bring some tunes along to the 
next meeting so that the members could judge which tunes would be suitable 
for publication. 
 
The Secretary was instructed to mention on the cards that original tunes 
would be played at the next meeting. 
 
Tunes composed by people associated with the BC Pipers as well as those 
composed by members would be considered. 
 
Mr. Rod MacRae suggested that the winning quartette at the next indoor meet 
should play an encore with a slow march or something suitable. 
 
There being no further business the meeting adjourned. 







The regular meeting of the BC Pipers Association was held on September 20th 
1951 in the Seaforth Armouries with the President in the chair. 
 
The minutes of the previous meeting were adopted as read. 
 
Moved by Mr. D. MacDonald and seconded by Mr. M. Nicholson that the bill of 
Beatrice Hollins be paid.   carried 
 
The Secretary was instructed to notify Miss MacLean that the matter of the 
International challenge cup would be further considered at the next meeting. 
 
Mr. G. Hay said that the publicity of the Robert Wilson concert was well in 
hand, with two good window displays obtained. Mr. MacDonald said that the 
ticket sales for this concert were very satisfactory to date. 
 
Mr. George Allan was given the quartette to play at the Robert Wilson 
concert and it was left to him to pick the pipers. 
 
Mr. D. MacDonald said that the Caledonian Society would have to pay the 
full amusement tax rate on their share of the Robert Wilson concert tickets 
but that he would try for a lower rate for our Association. 
 
Mr. Ed Esson suggested a membership drive be started as soon as possible 
and that special efforts be concentrated on the various bands. 
 
Mr. Esson reported that he had brought back with him a good selection of 
tape recordings and that Mr. Biggar would be glad to continue to make these 
recordings and thus build up a library for our Association. 
 
He also contacted Willie Ross and Mr. Burgess in regard to being present at 
our next Indoor Meet and reported that there was a good possibility of one 
or both of them coming. 
 
He felt sure that other Piping Associations across Canada would lend their 
assistance and that the necessary finances to bring these two pipers to 
Vancouver would be forthcoming. He said that Radio Station CKWX would let 
the Association have the use of a studio to play the tapes. 
 
Moved by Mr. D. MacDonald and seconded by Mr. MacIvor that cards be sent 
out stating that the next meeting be held in the CKWX station and that 
business be confined to a few minutes and the rest of the time available be 
spent in listening to the tape recordings. 
 
Mr. MacDonald told the meeting that Mr. W. Barrie was in poor health and 
suggested that any members that could should call on him. 
 
Mr. MacVicar brought up the matter of a school of piping and there was 
considerable discussion on that subject. 
 
Moved by Mr. D. MacDonald and seconded by Mr. MacIvar that this matter be 
brought up again as soon as possible.    Carried 
 
Moved by Mr. W. Lamont and seconded by Mr. C. MacKenzie that another 
committee be formed to supercede the previous committee formed to consider 
original tunes.        Carried 
 



The meeting left it to Mr. Nicholson to choose his own committee for this 
purpose. 
 
There being no further business the meeting adjourned. 
 
 





The regular meeting of the BC Pipers Association was held in the CKWX 
studio on Nov.    with the President in the chair. 
 
Moved by Mr. A. Kirk and seconded by Mr. A. MacDonald the the minutes be 
adopted as read.      carried 
 
The President reported that no financial report on the Robert Wilson 
concert was available but that it was definitely a success. 
 
The President told the meeting that on his trip to Scotland he noted that 
the bands there play much slower than here and that the same thing was true 
of Eastern Canada bands. He said that this should be seriously considered 
by the Association as it would make a big difference to any of our bands 
competing in Hamilton or in some other Eastern Canadian city. 
 
Mr. Esson reported that Mr. Biggar, who had chargte of the tape recorder is 
now back in the United States and that the machine is now in the possession 
of Pipe Major MacLellan of the Seaforths and that further good selection of 
tapes will be forthcoming. 
 
The meeting then adjourned and the remainder of the evening was spent in 
listening to the first group of tapes from our recorder played to us 
through the courtesy of the CKWK studio. 
 
 
 
_______________________________    ________________________ 







 The regular meeting of the BC Pipers Association was held in the 
Seaforth Armouries on Dec. 13th 1951 with the President in the chair. 
 
 The minutes of the previous meeting were adopted as read. 
 
 The President read a letter from Mr. S. MacNeill of the College of 
Piping in Glasgow in which he offered to use our recorder to make tape 
records of any material which would be of interest to our Association. He 
suggested recording leading bands, individual pipers, BBC programs and also 
anything else we might wish. 
 
 Mr. Esson agreed to write to Mr. MacNeill regarding this. 
 
 Mr. Esson read a letter from Rae MacIntosh offering a selection of 
bagpipe records including one of the Thousand Pipers at the recent Festival. 
 
 A short talk was given by the President on the differences between our 
bands and the Old Country bands. He pointed out that the Old Country bands 
had good volume of music and the chanters were in unison. 
 
 There was some discussion about non paying members. 
 
 Moved by Mr. Sinclair and seconded by Mr. A. MacDonald that this 
matter be dealt with bu the President and the Secretary. Carried 
 
 Moved by Mr. Sinclair and seconded by Mr. MacIvor that the cost of a 
tape recorder be ascertained with a view to purchasing one for the 
Association.      Carried 
 
 Moved by Mr. Sinclair and seconded by Mr. MacIvor that a trophy be 
bought for Ian MacDougall. 
 
 Moved by Mr. A. Mac Donald and seconded by Mr. MacIvor that Mr. 
Sinclair contact Mr. D. MacDonald and make arrangements to purchase a 
suitable trophy for the International Amateur Aggregate for Piping if one 
can be obtained for $50.    Carried 
 
 Moved by Mr. Sinclair and seconded by George Allan that the President 
be authorized to investigate the possibility of our Association bringing 
either Willie Ross or John Burgess to our 20th Indoor Meet. Carried 
 
 Mr. Sinclair suggested informal competitions for beginners be held at 
intervals by our Association. 
 
 The suggestion met with the approval of the meeting and a definite 
date was set for the first competition 









Mr. D. Urquhart.       105.Cobble Hill. 
2544.Balaclava Strt.      B.C. 
Vancouver. B.C. 
         20.IV.51 
 
 
Dear Mr. Urquhart, 
 
    In reply to yours of 14th. I’m afraid the manner in 
which my little school was run during the war years, you may find, hold 
little that would help you. 
 
    Briefly, I could get no financial support, and very 
little moral support at the start. The Scottish Societies had just spent 
several thousands on equipping a boy’s band that dissolved within 12 months, 
and naturally weren’t taking another chance. The parents frowned, the local 
regiment, from which our first bunch of boys had been let out in 1939, and 
for whom I rounded them up, suggesting that they might serve later as a 
sort of Pipers’ Reserve, merely raised their eyebrows, so I started up my 
own. 
 
    I secured the voluntary services of Donald Cameron, 
and a former regimental drummer, and got busy trying to arouse interest 
locally, but failed. I then wrote Willie Ross of Edinburgh, and a relation 
in the army in Scotland, and got some useful hints and some moral support 
which included the offer to have the school affiliated with the A.&S. 
Highlanders and wear its kilt. On enquiring from the A.&S. (Canada) I 
learnt that the kilts in their tartan were not available as they themselves 
had to purchase them. However, they added an encouraging letter, and 
enclosing my little file of moral support letters, and one of my own 
pointing out the need for a Pipers’ Reserve, I shot the lot off to the 
Minister of Defence (Col Ralston). I hardly expected any immediate results 
but he approved and sent instructions to the Master General of  
Ordnance and I was equipped through M.D.11., with 25 uniforms, 4 drums, and 
carriages. 
 
    The tide then turned, the parents came through, the 
Societies smiled on the school, and although we struggled from May 1st 1940 
with nine boys, about 4-5 chanters, and no drum the boys took the road 
about Christmas time with 15 sets of pipes, yet not a penny in the fund. 
 
    I arranged charity parades and offered the services 
of the band free gratis to Reserve Units, etc, and as marks of appreciation 
gifts from various organizations – Army, Navy, Legion, Red Cross, Rotary, 
Etc, began to trickle in. However, with boys reaching military age, or many 
joining up underage, the band and school began to break up about its 3rd 
year and the P/M found it more than he could handle and all the other P/Ms 
were overseas. 
 
 As you will note, there is I fear, Little in the above that can help 
you very much, but I daresay you may run up against other headaches than 
the financing, and if I can help with these later I shall be glad to do so. 
 
 To answer your questions more directly, the services of the 
instructors and of myself were voluntary, but here is a brief outline of 
our set-up:- 
 



 A lover of pipe music but abysmally ignorant concerning it, I left the 
actual teaching to the instructors, whilst I acted as director. Through 
being a voluntary organization, we got possibly greater consideration than 
would have been the case had we been paid. Consequently I got the use of a 
school auditorium for our practice nights. I ran the school under semi-
military or cadet lines. I was first on deck, opened the auditorium and 
posted my bulletin (rather than ‘Orders’) on a board. These showed what I 
was trying to do for the improvement of conditions, any rules or 
regulations I might have found necessary to introduce, future parades, and 
occasional rebuke, and account of all the monies received or spent aince 
the last practice, etc, etc. At 8P.M., I detailed a boy to fall the boys in 
and read the roll. Around the room were tables and forms for the various 
classes of pipers and the drummers went to the school basement. After the 
roll was read I spoke to the boys if I had anything to say and they then 
went to their classes. P/M Cameron went the rounds of the tables giving 
them all a brief lesson and with the help of a friendly piper occasionally 
dropping in we managed fairly well. As the older boys got along we employed 
one occasionally to take the youngest learners under the eye of the P/M. We 
had at one time about 40 boys in the school evenly divided between pipers 
and drummers. I got the use of the enclosed Park and flood lights and there 
I took the band in drill myself. The boys ran their own band. The most able 
taking it in turn to act as Leading Piper and Leading Drummer and they took 
out their band alone on public parades. I changed these over, giving all 
deserving boys a chance to run the band. I arranged for the boys to form 
their own committee and the L.P. and L.D., of the time was to head it. They 
could discuss what they liked and each month at a special meeting they 
could present their troubles, grievances, and ideas to me. Their first 
suggestion was that those in the band give 25 cents per month and others 10 
cents towards the funds, but I changed this to a fund for their own 
personal requirements, they reporting to me as to what it was required for. 
This was a great help as several expenses were due to carelessness or 
little things tha main fund could not afford. I also had to act as a sort 
of quarter master and appointed a boy to look after and check outgoing 
stuff. Were I to run such a thing I would make each boy buy his own kilt, a 
grey or khaki shirt, and hose. The school supplying Balmorals, sporrans etc. 
The cost of alterations always kept us poor. This is a long story with even 
more to it, but I think it would be better if we could arrange a meeting 
and you could look through my detailed Journal, Files etc. and we could 
talk freely on the subject. If I may say so, if you are intending to run a 
school and not only a band, I strongly advise that you appoint a Director 
responsible to your committee. Regarding finances I don’t know what to 
suggest. If your teachers are voluntary and you are satisfied with a simple 
uniform for a start at pupil’s expense I think you could go places. I am 
inclined to believe that although you naturally want your school band to 
bring in the dough, that for a time at least, after it is formed you offer 
your serviced for expenses only. I never lost money this way and invariably 
gained a little – and the boys enjoyed it. Furthermore, the band was in 
such demand that on many occasions I could have named a figure. 
 
 Re books and chanters. These were shared at first and copying music 
was a lesson in itself for a boy, but this condition didn’t last long. I 
think you will find that the boys will prove keen enough to work for their 
own chanters etc, for with a little discipline,  a uniform of sorts, and 
the occasional entertainment, they do get frightfully keen. 
 
 Of course, if your instructors are to be paid, money will have to be 
raised. Here I can suggest little. Here I can suggest little. If on the 



other hand their services are voluntary, I would say that your chances are 
good. Once you have started, a ‘write up’ may bring you the odd book or 
chanter, or small offering. 
 
 My apologies for this long-winded and rather helpless reply, my best 
wishes however for you success. 
 
      Yours Sincerely, 
 
 
         _____________ 
         G.D. SPROT. 
 
 
P.S. 
 If you happen to be over for the games, or anytime, get Doc Gunn or 
Graham to ring me up, and get them to run you out to my place. I always 
attend the games in any case. 
 
     GDS 
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